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REGIONAL TRANSIT AUTHORITY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING

LOCATED AT 2817 CANAL STREET

NEW ORLEANS, LA  70119

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 13, 2012 AT 10:00 A.M.

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:   Chairwoman Barbara Major, Commissioner Flozell Daniels, Commissioner Connie Goodly, Commissioner Salvador Longoria, Commissioner Earline Roth, Commissioner Julie Stokes, Commissioner Walter Tillery and Commissioner Sharon Wegner
INVOCATION


Ronald Gould gave the invocation.  The Pledge of Allegiance followed.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

OCTOBER 23, 2012

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to approve the minutes of October 23, 2012.  Verbal Motion 12-066 was approved unanimously.

RTA CHAIRWOMAN’S REPORT 


Chairwoman Major stated that the RTA went before the City Council to present the 2013 RTA Budget on Friday, November 9, 2012 and the Council requested additional information from the RTA  and it was going to be provided.   
RTA GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT

 
Sundiata Haley stated that he would address his report in Executive Session.
JEFFERSON PARISH REPORT

No Report 
EXECUTIVE MANAGEMENT REPORT

Justin Augustine stated that the Board authorized staff to make RTA’s scheduling and bus route data information available to the public so they could create applications but the system had an overload and the site was closed and technical staff was working on resolving the issues.


Justin Augustine stated that staff was working with the Board to make sure that the City Council received all the information that was requested from the RTA.


Chairwoman Major stated that today was the 30th anniversary of the election of the first African American Mayor of New Orleans, Ernest “Dutch” Morial.
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROGRESS REPORT

UPT/LOYOLA AVENUE TO CANAL STREET


Brendan Matthews stated that all the track work was installed from the UPT to the approach at Canal Street with the exception of Tulane Avenue which was scheduled to be pulled across Tulane Avenue next week.


Brendan Matthews stated that the installation of the diamond portion of the half grand union at Canal Street was complete.


Brendan Matthews stated that  track #4 for travel from Elk Place to Canal Street river bound was installed across Canal Street and Track #3 from Elk Place to Canal Street lake bound would be pulled across Canal Street this weekend on November 16, 2012.


Brendan Matthews stated that the OCS poles were installed and all associated hardware for the hanging of the trolley wire was complete.

Brendan Matthews stated that all streetcar stop shelters were in place along the guideway and the glass panels had been delivered and installation begun.

Brendan Matthews stated that the project was out of the ground with the exception of three OCS foundations on Canal Street which would be dug this week.

Brendan Matthews stated that Sewerage and Water Board successfully completed the installation of the three temporary stop  valves on the old 20” watermain on Poydras and Loyola last week.
Brendan Matthews stated that installation of these valves would allow the Sewerage and Water Board to release the pressure in the existing 20” watermain allowing the tie-in originally scheduled for October 16, 2012 to move forward.
Brendan Matthews stated that the tie-in of the new 20” watermain began at midnight on Friday, November 9, 2012 and was successfully completed on Saturday November 10, 2012 at 11:30 a.m. and the tie-in for the new 30” watermain began at 7:00 p.m. Monday, November 12, 2012 and was scheduled to be completed by the afternoon rush hour on November 13, 2012. All remaining sections of the 20” and 30” watermains passed pressure testing and chlorination.
Brendan Matthews stated that the tie-in of the new 20”and 30” watermains at Canal Street would begin Friday, November 16, 2012 at night with crews working until completion on Saturday, November 17, 2012.

Brendan Matthews stated that the 30 Day Look Ahead was to complete the watermain tie-in at Canal Street, complete street restoration from the Union Passenger Terminal to Girod, pull tracks across Tulane Avenue, complete shelter glass installation, kiosks and signage and begin installation of the Trolley Wire from UPT to Canal Street.
STREETCAR EXPANSION RAMPART STREETCAR EXPANSION

Brendan Matthews 1stated that on October 25, 2012, AECOM and staff held a Design kickoff meeting and in this meeting AECOM’s contractual  obligations were discussed, the review of all deliverables and the timeline was set for final design.


Brendan Matthews stated that Final Design was set to be completed by the end of June 2013, the construction RFP would be released during the 3rd Quarter  2013, award of the contract during the 4th Quarter 2013 and construction would begin the first Quarter of 2014. 
Brendan Matthews stated that the AECOM kickoff meeting with its sub-contractors was scheduled for November 29, 2012.
Brendan Matthews stated that the community design input/review meeting was being planned and scheduled with AECOM’s design staff.

ST. CHARLES TIE REPLACEMENT
Brendan Matthews stated that the contractor was working in Phase IX on the inbound track between Felicity and Josephine and the contractor would bring in additional staff after Mardi Gras.
In response to Chairwoman Major, the extra crew would begin after the 2nd Mardi Gras weekend.
Brendan Matthews stated that the Martin Luther King Blvd. intersection had been reopened to vehicular traffic.

 Brendan Matthews stated that the contractor would halt work for the City’s Construction Moratorium from January 19, 2013-February 13, 2013 to allow service on the  St. Charles Streetcar for Superbowl and Mardi Gras.
Chairwoman Major complemented Brendan Matthews on such a great job he was doing with the major projects.

STATE OF GOOD REPAIR:
CARROLLTON FACILITY

Fred Basha stated that the 30% Design was scheduled to be completed on April 30, 2013.
NAPOLEON FACILITY

Fred Basha stated that the schedule submitted by Landmark shows 15 weeks for 30% design was scheduled to be completed by January 17, 2013.
ST. CHARLES STREETCAR SHELTER CARROLLTON AND CLAIBORNE:

Fred Basha stated that construction would not start until after Superbowl but materials would be purchased and fabrication would continue.
ST. CHARLES STREETCAR SUBSTATION SARATOGA ST. AT UPPERLINE ST:

Fred Basha stated that Entergy started working on the tree removal and trimming was completed but the feeder work was delayed due to Hurricane Isaac and Sandy.


Fred Basha stated that the stump grinding would begin the week of November 12, 2012 and the tree planting would begin once Entergy completed its work.
CANAL BLVD. STREETCAR/BUS TERMINAL

Fred Basha stated that the Board approved the solicitation for the A&E at the October 23, 2012 Board Meeting and the completed solicitation package was in review.

STATUS OF FEMA PROJECT WORKSHEETS:

Fred Basha stated that the RTA received $96 Million from FEMA.  
Fred Basha stated that the RTA was working with the State PW Closeout Team from Baton Rouge and the next meeting was scheduled for November 14, 2012 and would only close one PW at a time.

Fred Basha stated that new Napoleon PW obligated $765,439 and the repairs were included in the State of Good Repair and, regarding the Algiers Park-N-Ride, FEMA was re-writing a different version for additional repairs.

Justin Augustine stated that staff was trying to get the funding approved from FEMA so work would begin on the Algiers Park-N-Ride Project.
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS:

Ronald Baptiste stated that for the month of October Operations Revenues fell short experiencing what was referred to as a “hiccup” in Passenger Revenue which was related to a down turn in Voodoo Fest compared to  what was projected by staff.  One of the major acts scheduled to appear canceled and staff anticipated revenue at the same level of last year.

Ronald Baptiste stated that there was a down turn in revenue on the St. Charles Streetcar and the Canal Streetcar due to construction.

Ronald Baptiste stated that year to date Operations Revenues were still in good standing and exceeded last year’s revenue projections.

Ronald Baptiste stated that in the Operations Expenses Line Item revenue was slightly below what was budgeted by staff and the Services Line Item continued to be below staff estimates and at the same time Casualty and Liability was a little high due to administrative changes internally and the good news was that the RTA was saving more money on Services than what was spent on Casualty and Liability.


Ronald Baptiste stated that year to date the Operating Expenses Line Item was $960,000 less than what was budgeted for the year.

Ronald Baptiste stated that the combined Operating Expenses and Operating Revenues net out to $1.4 Million to the good year to date.
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Government Operating Assistance Line Item for the month was slightly below what was estimated by $63,000. Year to date it was $2.9 Million to the good compared to what was budgeted and the RTA had some carryovers from 2011 that staff did not anticipate and was able to obtain a few other grants and convert some of the line items to Preventative Maintenance Cost to receive direct reimbursement when staff did not have the scope activity that was identified in prior years.
Ronald Baptiste stated that combined Government Operating Assistance and Operating Expenses and Revenues year to date was $4.3 Million ahead of what was budgeted.
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Non-Operating Cost Line Item for the month of October $365,000 was below what staff estimated and year to date was $2.8 Million to the good and RTA continued to experience positive variances in Health Care Costs and Workers Compensation Costs.

Ronald Baptiste stated that under the Capital Expenditures Line Item which relates to the Construction Activity and Bond Debt, the RTA was on budget for the month on the interest income and net of the interest expense on the debt year to date was $1 Million to the good.

Ronald Baptiste stated that year to date the RTA was doing well and had a lot of positive things happen and held expenditures down and revenues were coming in a little above what was budgeted.

In response to Commissioner Longoria, Ronald Baptiste stated that these numbers were for the month of October and Hurricane Isaac did impact Passenger Revenues.
In response to Commissioner Longoria, Ronald Baptiste stated that the RTA was using more fuel than what was budgeted because of the buses being used along Canal Street and St. Charles Avenue due to construction.

Ronald Baptiste stated that unleaded regular fuel was higher than what was budgeted by 7¢ and the bio diesel was closer to budget. 

PROCUREMENT ACTIVITY REPORT:

TO AMEND:

CONSTRUCTION OF THE UNION PASSENGER TERMINAL (UPT) TO CANAL STREET RAIL EXPANSION PROJECT – CHANGE ORDER 5

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking to amend the contract with Archer Western.

In response to Commissioner Roth, Deslie Isidore stated that the Management Oversight Committee did review the Change Order and asked that Archer Western look at the project in global to make sure that there would not be anymore change orders.

In response to Commissioner Daniels, Deslie Isidore stated that Archer Western would have to come back before the Board for approval of any other Change Orders.

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Longoria seconded to authorize staff to amend the contract with Archer Western.   Resolution No. 12-075 was adopted unanimously.

ELECTRONIC VEHICLE TECHNOLOGY


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking to amend the contract with ONGO/Busguard and accept the assignment to Force Multiplier Solutions, LLC. 
Commissioner Longoria moved and Commissioner Goodly seconded to authorize staff to amend the contract with ONGO/Busguard and accept the assignment to Force Multiplier Solutions, LLC.  Resolution No. 12-076 was adopted unanimously.
TO AWARD:

AUDIT AND FINANCIAL OVERSIGHT SERVICES


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to award Audit and Financial Oversight Services.


Commissioner Tillery moved and Commissioner Goodly seconded to authorize the Board to award a contract to Silva Gurtner & Abney, LLC.  Resolution No. 12-077 was adopted unanimously.

CHAIRWOMAN MAJOR RETURNED TO THE MEETING

TO SOLICIT:

TRANSPORTATION PLAN FOR LATE EVENING SERVICE AND FUNDING PLAN

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to solicit for Transportation Plan for Late Evening Service and Funding Plan.

In response to Commissioner Daniels, Justin Augustine stated that staff would be working with the RPC on the survey and the RPC did a Comprehensive Analysis on the routes across the City.

Commissioner Tillery moved and Commissioner Roth seconded to authorize staff to issue a solicitation for Transportation Plan for Late Evening Service and Funding Plan.  Verbal Motion 12-067 was approved unanimously.
BUS AND STREETCAR STOP ACCESSIBILITY SURVEY AND TRANSIT FACILITY GUIDELINES HANDBOOK
Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to solicit for Bus and Streetcar Stop Accessibility Survey and Transit Facility Guidelines Handbook.

Commissioner Daniels moved and Commissioner Longoria seconded to authorize staff to issue a solicitation for Bus and Streetcar Stop Accessibility Survey and Transit Facility Guidelines Handbook Verbal Motion 12-068 was approved unanimously.

PROCUREMENT STATUS REPORT

Deslie Isidore reported that the Procurement Activity Report was in the Commissioners’ binder.

GRANTS:
NEW FREEDOM

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting authorization to file a Grant Application for the FY 2012 New Freedom funding to increase funding service levels on the St. Bernard, Elysian Fields, Franklin, Lakeview and St. Claude bus routes.
In response to Commissioner Stokes, Justin Augustine stated that approval was based on the budget local match.


Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to authorize staff to file a Grant Application for New Freedom Funding.  Resolution No. 12-078 was adopted unanimously.

JOB ACCESS REVERSE COMMUTE (JARC)

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting authorization to file a Grant Application for FY 2012 JARC Funding that would increase service levels on the Lake Forest, Broad, St. Claude, Hayne and St. Bernard bus routes.

In response to Commissioner Stokes, Justin Augustine stated that this was the most feasible way to put more service on the streets.

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Longoria seconded to authorize staff to file a Grant Application for Job Access Reverse Commute (JARC).  Resolution No. 12-079 was adopted unanimously.

OPERATIONS REPORT


Gerard Guter acknowledged that commendations were called in by passengers for the following Transit Operators:  
· Andrea E. Johnson 

· Louis Blackston

· Brenda Beshears

· Vanessa Borwn

· Troy Gibson

· Kevin J. Richard

· Betty Quinn

· Edwin Turner

· Jacqueline brown

In response to Commissioner Goodly, Gerard Guter stated that the Operators were given gift cards.
Gerard Guter stated that ridership on fixed route and paratransit continued to grow and the S. Claiborne Line was one of the top lines.


Gerard Guter stated that staff participated in the Susan G. Komen Breast Cancer Walk and a shelter was rented and there was a cookout for the employees.
ADA COMPLIANCE REPORT

Karen Sider reported that 712 persons visited the ID Center in October.

Karen Sider stated that 311 ID Cards, 91 senior cards, 31 fixed-route, 88 ADA cards and 101 Medicare Cards had been issued. 

Karen Sider stated that 401 individuals came in for applications and/or information.


Karen Sider reported that 168 ADA applications had been received, 55 approved, 18 denied, and 31 fixed route applications were received and processed.  


Karen Sider reported that the Paratransit office had 19,670 requests for trips and 16,134 completed trips with an on-time performance of 90.73% and had not denied a trip since 2007.


Karen Sider reported that this was the highest number of trips requested and trips completed for any month since Katrina.


Karen Sider reported that on fixed-route 85,641 individuals paid the reduced fare of 40 cents and 4,044 ADA clients rode free.  There were also 1,938 wheelchair passengers and 4,556 bike riders on the fixed route vehicles.
LOYOLA AVENUE STREETCAR SERVICE PLAN
Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking for approval of the Loyola Avenue Streetcar Service Plan.
Mr. Drake sated that he understood that the main transfer point was changed from Elks Place to further up Canal and that was a problem for many riders and the transfer point should stay the same and running the buses on Canal Street makes the buses run longer.

In response to Commissioner Goodly, Justin Augustine stated that staff’s objective was to account for all the new service for Loyola rail and bus, reduce all the headways, have enough bus miles and hours to cover all the construction on St. Charles Avenue, look at the new routes and the overcrowding on the buses.
Justin Augustine stated that staff was meeting on these objectives and trying to deal with every public comment from public hearings and those comments brought before the Board.

Stephan Marks stated that the recommendation from staff was to put the buses back on Elk Street.

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to authorize the Board to adopt the Loyola Avenue Streetcar Service Plan.  Resolution No. 12-080 was adopted unanimously.
COOPERATIVE ENDEAVOR AGREEMENT – RESCARE WORKFORCE SERVICES/JOB 1


Sundiata Haley stated that the agenda item was actually a Memorandum of Understanding but was listed on the agenda incorrectly as a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement.

Deslie Isidore stated that there was an agreement between the RTA and Goodwill, doing business as Job 1, and now it would be an agreement between the RTA and ResCare Workforce, doing business as Job 1, with no financial impact.

Commissioner Longoria moved and Commissioner Goodly seconded to authorize the Board to enter into an MOU with ReScare Workforce Services/Job1.  Resolution No. 12-081 was adopted unanimously.

AUDIENCE QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS


Alan Drake stated that he did approve of the Loyola Avenue Streetcar Service Plan.


Alan Drake said that he would be giving a webinar on Thursday, November 15, 2012 on Transport Beyond Oil the Economic National Security Entergy Environmental of new Transportation Paradox.


Alan Drake stated that there was nothing on the back of the buses indicating the routes and staff should consider placing the routes on the back of the buses.

Justin Augustine stated that all the new buses had rear signage and the old buses were scheduled for retrofit.

Alan Drake stated that he was taking a 3 day course on new innovative ways for streetcar construction and it involves a lot of concrete and this method should be considered.


Gerald McCollum stated that he was a software designer and that open data was new and that the benefits were good for the City and New Orleans was becoming a hotbed for the entrepreneurial spirit and development and there were people that depended on the availability of the GTFS Data Feed and this was a win situation for everyone.

Joel Carranza stated that he was a software developer and developed the NOLA Transit IPhone Application.

Joel Carranza stated that this was a great opportunity for developers to get involved with the community and for the RTA to get a better return on the information.

Joel Carranza stated that by opening up the data and letting developers showcase their work, this was an innovative way to showcase the City without spending a lot of money.


In response to Commissioner Longoria, Joel Carranza stated that he developed NOLA Transit and the application has been available for a month and contains scheduling information and not the real time data.


Kathryn Silas stated that she was representing New Orleans East and she depended on Public Transit for everything and she also runs when she sees a bus because she is not sure if that is her bus.


Kathryn Silas stated that the RTA should have a pass that calculates how many times the passenger uses that particular pass during the month and should not expire at the end of the month but by the usage.

Kathryn Silas stated that it was good to know that on some of the routes the buses would be extended.


Kathryn Silas stated that if it was not for the working class people in the City of New Orleans, there would not be a tourist industry and the working class could also be known as the working poor.


Kathryn Silas stated that streetcar lines and the Magazine line usually take at least 10 minutes to get all the passengers on the streetcars and the buses and maybe lines with a lot of tourists should have dedicated vehicles to take tourists around and these would relieve some of the tourists on the buses.


Kathryn Silas stated that once you miss a bus from Canal Street going to New Orleans East, a normal wait is an hour and a half for the next bus and she asked when the RTA would adjust these routes.


Justin Augustine stated the RTA was working on a Smart Card that would only charge for the time you use the pass and that 80% of the riders on the RTA system were locals and not tourists.

Justin Augustine stated that the RTA budget objective was to create a system that was financially constrained, deal with robust riders and expand new service that would relieve the overcrowding and these things will be implemented in 2013 and he asked that Kathryn Silas come back and let us know how the RTA was doing with the new changes.

Kathryn Silas stated that she heard someone associated with the Loyola Streetcar Project stated that the streetcar was not for the locals but for the tourists and she asked that RTA remember the locals when changes were being made on the bus lines.


Justin Augustine stated that staff went out to the bus stops to ask for local input regarding the streetcar and bus lines.


James Guilbeau stated that he mailed a letter to the Board regarding painting one of the riverfront streetcars green and he said there was no reason why this could not take place.

James Guilbeau stated that regarding the Late Evening Service and Funding Plan that the Board approved at this meeting, the consultant should contact the Hotel/Motel Association, Service Workers Union and the Hospitals instead of doing a survey at bus stops if you are considering late nights and early morning workers.

James Guilbeau stated that regarding the Bus and Streetcar Stop Accessibility Survey and Transit Facility Guidelines Handbook that the Board approved at this meeting, he gave the Board a picture of a shelter where the columns were too close and he said that other transit systems around the country were using shelters that were better constructed.


James Guilbeau stated that in New York the magnetic strip cards were Stored Value Cards and if you don’t use the card it stays active for a couple of months and the RTA needed to look into the Stored Value Cards.

In response to Commissioner Daniels, Joel Carranza stated that his applications run on all Apple Products and hopefully other developers would develop something for the other products.

Commissioner Daniels stated that these were good tools for the working community that could be used to help get them to and from work.


Chairwoman Major stated that new technology should be placed at all the bus shelters in the City so everyone would know when the next bus would arrive without having an I Phone.


Justin Augustine stated staff was currently testing audio at 20 bus shelters where it would announce the next bus.


In response to Chairman Major, Justin Augustine stated that the audio shelters were placed at the major bus lines across the City of New Orleans.


Chairwoman Major stated that the audio shelters should also be placed where the buses had the longest headways.


Justin Augustine stated that he wanted to have Rachel Heiligman and the Marketing Department work together to find other ways that the public could connect with the RTA using technology.


Chairwoman Major stated that the Marketing Department should have an educational campaign regarding safety and cleanliness to inform the passengers that this is our City and our bus stops and we should keep them clean.


Justin Augustine stated that the Board approved a consultant to put this type of campaign together and the original scope was amended to include all the things the Chairwoman spoke about.

Justin Augustine stated that the RTA was working with the City of New Orleans and the DDD on the “Big Belly Trash Can” that compacts when the trash can was full and sends a signal that it’s ready to be emptied.


Justin Augustine stated that trash cans can’t pick up the trash by themselves; you have to put the trash in the cans.


Chairwoman Major stated she would like to make the riders understand that the City of New Orleans needs to be clean and the bus stops should stay clean.

Justin Augustine stated that the City of New Orleans Sanitation Department cleans the bus stop not the RTA.
 EXECUTIVE SESSION (2/3RDS VOTE TO CONSIDER)

Commissioner Daniels moved and Commissioner Stokes seconded to go into Executive Session at 12:00 p.m. on the matter of 

· Potential Litigation – TMSEL Pension Plan

Verbal Motion 12-069 was approved unanimously.


Commissioner Daniels moved and Commissioner Goodly seconded to come out of Executive Session at 12:19 p.m.  Verbal Motion 12-070 was approved unanimously.

ADJOURNMENT

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to adjourn the Board Meeting of October 23, 2012 at 12:20p.m.  Verbal Motion No. 12-071 was approved unanimously.
